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The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a work session on the above date at 5:15 p.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.



Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor



Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem



Ernest C. Bobbitt)







Edward Liverman)


Suetta S. Scarbrough)



Greg Lawson)



Edward A. Wyatt, Interim City Manager



Lisa B. Vincent, MMC, City Clerk



Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney



MeLinda Hite, Finance Director



Gary Corbet, Fire Chief



Jeff Hinton, Interim Police Chief




Larry Chalker, Public Works Director


Kathy A. Kearney, Human Resources Manager



John Simeon, Parks & Recreation Director



Kelly Lasky, Planning & Development Director
Mayor Doughtie called the meeting to order and opened the meeting with prayer.  
Resolution Recognizing D.I.R.T., Inc.
Mayor Doughtie stated a resolution has been prepared to publicly recognize local individuals that have given of their time and talents to serve others.
Councilwoman Scarbrough asked Mrs. Ruth Moseley, Mr. Herman Moseley and Mr. Mike Clark to come forward.  She read the following resolution and presented to them a framed copy.
Resolution Recognizing D.I.R.T., Inc.


WHEREAS, Disaster Immediate Response Team (D.I.R.T.), Inc. is a non-profit, tax-exempt organization supported by donations and happens by having numerous ministry alliances working together; and


WHEREAS, D.I.R.T., Inc. was founded in 2004 by Charles B. Atkins who has been involved in disaster relief for 10 years; and


WHEREAS, the vision and goal of D.I.R.T. is to have trained immediate response teams throughout the United States that would be ready at a moment’s notice to go into a disaster area and provide medical care, prepare hot meals, distribute dry goods and begin clean-up as well as counseling; and


WHEREAS, local residents Herman and Ruth Moseley became involved with D.I.R.T. in 2007 after Herman saw television coverage of the devastation from a tornado in the Town of Lady Lake, Florida and went to the town and spent nine days cooking two meals a day on a grill under a tent; and


WHEREAS, during this trip they met Charles Atkins and were later called upon to do a mini-disaster training session in 
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which 57 people signed up and 48 received certification as disaster workers; and


WHEREAS, the Moseleys were given a portable kitchen for use not only in disasters but also for raising funds for D.I.R.T. as well as the needy, churches and civic organizations; and


WHEREAS, the kitchen, which is towed behind the Moseley’s RV, is used to provide meals in times of need at disaster sites for victims and first responders; and


WHEREAS, our local D.I.R.T. organization most recently provided meals for several days following Hurricane Irene;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Roanoke Rapids City Council, on behalf of a grateful community, that Herman and Ruth Moseley, Mike and Loretta Clark, and the rest of the local D.I.R.T. organization be publicly recognized for their unselfish acts in the giving of their time and talents to serve the immediate needs of disaster victims and first responders;


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that a copy of this Resolution be spread upon the minutes of this meeting and that a copy be delivered to the local D.I.R.T. organization and to the news media.


ADOPTED this 1st day of November, 2011.






 

_______________________________________









                 Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor

ATTEST:

______________________________
        Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

Mr. Moseley stated the City is lucky to have a Councilwoman like Ms. Scarbrough.  He stated not only was she out there every day helping them, she has helped Mike with fundraisers.  He stated she is proud of her community, and the D.I.R.T. organization is proud to have her as part of the team.
Mayor Doughtie stated we are glad to have the D.I.R.T. organization in our community.  He stated this is the second time this year that we have needed their services.  He thanked them for what they do for the community.

Mrs. Moseley stated they will go where they are needed but this area and the local people are their first priority.
Motion was made by Councilman Bobbitt, seconded by Councilwoman Scarbrough and unanimously carried to adopt the foregoing resolution.

Update on Hurricane Irene Recovery Efforts
Public Works Director Chalker updated Council on the continuing recovery efforts and indicated that the most recent published deadline is November 18 which is for the removal of storm debris.  He reported on the grinding operation at Ledgerwood Field, and indicated that as soon as that operation has been completed, they will clean up Ledgerwood Field so that it is presentable for athletics.  Mr. Chalker reported that they have met several times this week with FEMA representatives.  He stated they put out 6,200 fliers along the sanitation routes so that every household could be informed about getting help from FEMA.  Mr. Chalker stated Mr. Carl King with FEMA is here tonight to make a brief presentation.
Mr. Carl King, Assistant External Affairs Officer with FEMA, stated the agency has been in Roanoke Rapids since the April 16 Tornado.  He stated some $54 million in federal and state aid has been 
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disbursed to areas affected by Hurricane Irene.  He stated there have been 33,000 requests for aid across the state and the Small Business Administration has processed more than $27 million in loans.  Mr. King stated their goal is to make sure everyone gets the help they are eligible for.  He stated FEMA has extended the registration deadline to November 30 for those needing assistance.  He stated they can call 1-800-621 FEMA to register and call 1-866-720-5721 to report storm related fraud.  Mr. King indicated that FEMA will be here until the job is finished and encouraged the Council members to call him if there is anything they can do to make life easier for them or their constituents.  
Update on Avenue Sidewalk Project
Public Works Director Chalker reported that the 200 block of the Avenue is nearing completion.  He stated the goal is to have this block completed by the date of the Christmas Parade – December 4.  He stated once this block has been completed, they will do a final inspection for any trip points.  Mr. Chalker reminded Council that they will wait until after the holidays to begin work on the 1000 block so they will not impact the merchants during their busiest time of the year.

Request from RABA to Create Special Avenue Business District Advisory Committee
Main Street Director Jenkins reviewed the following proposal included in Council’s agenda packet:
MEMORANDUM

TO:

Roanoke Rapids City Council

FROM:

Lance Jenkins



Roanoke Avenue Business Alliance

DATE:

October 25, 2011

SUBJECT:
Proposal for RABA to Serve as the Avenue Business District Advisory Committee

The Roanoke Avenue Business Alliance (RABA) is the 501(c)(3) non-profit organization that continues to foster the North Carolina Main Street program for the City of Roanoke Rapids.  In our effort to revitalize uptown and downtown Roanoke Rapids, we have found that it would be most fitting to develop a more direct relationship with the City we are working diligently to better.
RABA is proposing that our organization serve as the Avenue Business District Advisory Committee to the City of Roanoke Rapids.  We believe this move would allow RABA to become more directly involved in advising City Council on matters concerning the Avenue district, and we are confident this move would be beneficial for both RABA and the City of Roanoke Rapids.

It is no secret that individuals and businesses alike, before relocating to this area, often make it a point to visit the main street district, as it portrays the essence of our community.  Both RABA and City officials would likely agree that our Avenue district, in its current form, does not accurately portray the heart of this City.  In our effort to change the image of our main street district from a dull to vibrant one, we must work together more closely.  We find serving as a special advisory committee to the City would allow for our relationship to strengthen even further.

There are several benefits to RABA serving as a special advisory committee to the City.  The first and most significant of those is that downtown and uptown revitalization will occur more swiftly.  RABA will be able to move past previous obstacles and focus more on changing the facades of storefronts, enhancing the Avenue’s streetscape, bringing more businesses to the Avenue District, and ultimately bringing positive change to our City’s main street district.
Another benefit is that RABA is able to bring guidance to many resources that the City likely may not have had access to without the NC Main Street program designation.  With a direct connection to the NC Department of Commerce’s Urban Development Division, we can provide guidance and funding resources that may or may not have been available to the City 
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otherwise.  We can advise the City on other funding opportunities, too, and our ability to work together on these matters would be strengthened with RABA receiving the special advisory committee designation.

There is no other group like RABA in the City of Roanoke Rapids advocating for growth and private investment in the Avenue business district.  For example, I recently made a presentation to you at the City Council regular session on October 11, 2011 where I presented to you the changes that building owner Charles King will be making to the 1025 and 1027 buildings on Roanoke Avenue.  These types of positive changes would not be occurring if RABA had not served as a catalyst to growth and investment in the Avenue district.  With a district comprised of approximately $51.7 million in assessed total value, it is essential for a group like RABA to work toward private investment in bettering the Avenue district.
Furthermore, no organization knows the concerns of business and property owners better than RABA.  We work with these individuals and businesses every day, and this new relationship with the City would allow us to advise you, the Council, on the concerns of your business and main street district constituents.  In addition, we could work with you on making the City even more “business friendly” and work to bring in new businesses to our City.

This is a crucial time for the City of Roanoke Rapids and RABA to increase our partnership.  Our neighbor, the Town of Weldon, has welcomed 14 new businesses to its community this year, while Roanoke Rapids and the Avenue alike are struggling to keep businesses here.  In fact, some businesses are leaving the Avenue this month to move to Weldon and the surrounding area.  Clearly, this is critical time for our downtown and uptown district, and we cannot wait to increase the level of our partnership.  Establishing RABA as the Avenue Business District Advisory Committee for the City of Roanoke Rapids is necessary.  With a new partnership like the one suggested, RABA will be able to directly advise Council on all matters concerning the Avenue business district, and we can achieve our goal of uptown and downtown revitalization more swiftly.

It is my hope that you will consider this proposal, as RABA believes this is the best direction for the City of Roanoke Rapids and RABA.  I know that you recognize the importance of bettering our Avenue district, because your support has been evident in the past; nonetheless, a vote to establish RABA as the Avenue Business District Advisory Committee will be a clear commitment on the City and RABA’s part to the citizens of this community that we are going to do everything we can to improve the quality of life for the people of Roanoke Rapids.

A copy of the proposed bylaws was also included in the Council’s packet.
Mr. Mark Stewart, Director of the Small Business Center at Halifax Community College, stated one of his jobs is to promote small business in the County.  He stated Roanoke Rapids is the largest municipality in the County and he has been told that it is difficult to access information to start a business in the City.  He stated Mr. Jenkins mentioned 14 new businesses in Weldon but there are actually 19, some of which he helped to put there.  Mr. Stewart stated businesses are trying to locate on the Avenue and are finding resistance. He stated they get impatient and go to Weldon or Littleton.  He stated the Town of Littleton had five new businesses open in the past three months.  He stated the Avenue is a main roadway and there is no reason for buildings to be vacant.  Mr. Stewart stated a number of people have started to go through the process of locating on the Avenue and then hit roadblocks.  He stated RABA wants to streamline the process.  He stated he would love to see the Avenue vibrant.
Councilwoman Scarbrough asked Mr. Stewart about his present relationship with the Planning & Development Department.

Mr. Stewart stated he really does not have a relationship with them.  He stated he has had clients that have had difficulty with the department.  He mentioned the Green Waters Adult Day Care Center that recently opened and had to pay $10,000 for something that the State indicated was not needed.

Councilwoman Scarbrough asked Mr. Stewart if in his position at the Community College he can help make this process smoother.
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Mr. Stewart stated yes.

Councilwoman Scarbrough encouraged Mr. Stewart to have a working relationship with the City.

Ms. Teresa Watts, Assistant Director of the NC Main Street Program, stated it is necessary to have a strong public-private partnership.  She explained the Main Street four-point program.  She stated the cities that have a successful Main Street Program are ones that believe the program is a strong advocate for moving downtown forward.  Ms. Watts stated RABA receives City funding but asked if the City really views them as an economic development partner.  She stated the City can receive a valuable return on its investment if RABA is allowed to become a partner in economic development.
Councilman Bobbitt asked the Mayor and Mr. Wyatt if they had any additional comments from the meeting they had last week with RABA.

Mayor Doughtie stated they just met to receive the proposal.

Councilman Lawson stated he gets the impression that RABA does not feel they have been embraced by the City over the course of their existence.  He asked if that is true.

Mr. Jenkins stated no, that is not true.  He stated he spoke at the last Council meeting about how grateful they are for the City’s support.  He stated they feel that if they are established as a special advisory committee they would have more direction.  Mr. Jenkins stated again that they are grateful and do not feel slighted.

Councilman Lawson asked about the conflict in the state and city regulations that the gentleman from the Community College brought up earlier.  He asked if the state would supersede our local regulations and codes.

Planning & Development Director Lasky stated she is not aware of the details of this particular situation with Green Waters.  

Councilman Lawson stated we need to do what we can to streamline the process.

Interim City Manager Wyatt stated he would suggest that Mr. Stewart talk with Kelly about these issues and let us respond.  He stated we are trying to take a business approach rather than a governmental approach.  He stated the last thing we want is for an adjacent town to have a more streamlined process and for us to lose business opportunities.  Mr. Wyatt stated we are very receptive to constructive feedback and are trying our very best to take a customer-friendly approach.

Mayor Doughtie asked Mr. Stewart and Mr. Jenkins to meet with Ms. Lasky.  He stated we recently met with Chamber President Allen Purser about establishing a positive business-friendly approach.  He stated we do not want to be hearing that 19 businesses are opening in another town.  Mayor Doughtie did point out that in some instances we are bound by state building and fire codes.  He encouraged Mr. Stewart to sit down and work with our Planning & Development Department.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee stated he agrees that if there is a way to make this an easier process, we should 
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do it.  He stated he thought that, sometime in the past, RABA had identified the vacant properties on the Avenue.  He stated we want to be a good business partner.

Interim City Manager Wyatt stated Ms. Lasky is in the process of preparing a checklist of things that have to be done before a permit is approved.  He pointed out that when we have plans, there are a number of parties that have to critique them such as the Sanitary District, DOT, Dominion Power Company, etc.
Councilman Lawson requested that this item be placed on the November 8 agenda to allow him time to review the proposal closer.

Councilman Bobbitt asked the City Attorney to also review this proposal.

Discussion of HCIA Legislative Goals
Mayor Doughtie stated that each year the Halifax County Intergovernmental Association (HCIA) presents commons goals from the Association as a whole as well as goals of the individual member entities.  He stated a list of goals will be on the November 8 agenda for adoption.

Consideration of Resolution on Stormwater Runoff from Logging Roads
Mayor Doughtie stated he received a call about supporting legislation to codify stormwater runoff as a “non-point” source pollutant.  He stated the impact of a recent court ruling would have a considerable impact on the logging industry and in particular, our community.

Interim City Manager Wyatt stated this is a serious subject and we certainly need to provide input.

Councilman Lawson asked if we have logging roads.  He expressed concern about doing something that would affect the paper company.

Mayor Doughtie stated the information provided in the agenda packet indicates that supporting this legislation would help the industry.
It was the consensus of Council that this item be placed on the November 8 agenda for consideration.

Departmental Reports
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated we have an extended closed session on the agenda and asked the department heads to provide a brief overview.  He stated written reports will be included in the agenda packet on Friday.

Public Works Department
Public Works Director Chalker reported that they are getting ready to put up Christmas decorations.  He stated in the next few weeks, we will see a new trash truck on the road.
Parks & Recreation Department

Parks & Recreation Director Simeon reported on upcoming events at The Roanoke Rapids Theatre:  Swing Band on December 3 and the NC Symphony Holiday Pops on December 10.  He stated Tourism is assisting with the sale of tickets.  Mr. Simeon also reported that the clock on the Avenue 
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has been repaired.
Finance Department
Finance Director Hite stated a bid opening was held on the surplus property at the Theatre and the bid in the amount of $13,909.50 was awarded to Capital Production Group.  She indicated she has made the request to Bank of America to extend the Letter of Credit associated with the 2007 Series Bonds.
The remainder of the departmental reports will be provided in written form in the regular agenda packet.

Other Business
Interim City Manager Wyatt stated the Council usually provides a Christmas bonus in the amount of $250.00 to all full-time and permanent part-time employees.  He stated this is included in the budget and will be placed on the agenda for consideration next Tuesday.
Review Draft Regular Agenda for November 8, 2011

There being no questions concerning the draft agenda for next Tuesday’s regular meeting, motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to go into closed session as allowed by NCGS 143-318.11(a)(3)&(6).
Minute Book Pages 16344, 16345, 16346 & 16347 contain Minutes and General Account of a Closed Session which have been sealed until such time as public inspection of those minutes would not frustrate the purpose of the Closed Session.
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Motion was made by Councilman Lawson, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee and unanimously carried to return to open session.



Mayor Doughtie reconvened the meeting in open session.

In closed session, City Council discussed several legal and property matters.  No action was taken.
There being no further business, motion was made by Councilwoman Scarbrough, seconded by Councilman Bobbitt and unanimously carried to adjourn.
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